Table of Contents

1.	Introduction	2
	1.1 Preface	2
	1.2 Packaging List	3
	1.3 Cautions	4
	1.4 Connection	6
	1.5 Power On / Off	. 14
	1.6 Menu Language	. 14
	1.7 HDD Format	. 15
2.	About the Player	. 17
	2.1 Remote Control	
	2.2 Front Panel	. 20
	2.3 Rear Panel	. 20
	2.4 Side Panel	
3.	Setup Menu	. 21
	3.1 Changing TV Settings	
	3.2 Changing Audio Settings	. 23
	3.3 Changing Video Settings	. 24
	3.4 Changing Record Settings	. 25
	3.5 Changing Network Settings	
	3.6 Changing System Settings	
	3.7 Miscellaneous	
4.	Main Functions	. 35
	4.1 Digital TV	
	4.2 AV- IN	. 39
	4.3 Schedule Recording	. 39
	4.4 Browser	
	4.5 Media Library	
	4.6 Movie Jukebox	. 60
	4.7 Torrents	. 60
	4.8 Internet Feeds	
	4.9 Internet Radio	
	4.10 File Copy	
	4.11 Remote Control	
	4.12 SAMBA Server and Client	. 73
	4.13 FTP Server	
5.	Upgrading the Firmware	. 76
6.	Appendixes	
	6.1 Specifications	
	6.2 Frequently Asked Questions	
	6.3 Copyrights and Trademarks	
	6.4 Warranty	
	6.5 GPL Statement	. 83

1. Introduction

1.1 Preface

Thank you very much for purchasing the Playon!DVR^{HD}. We hope you will enjoy using it as a great home entertainment partner. This product has the following functionality.

A/V Output

- HDMI V1.3 for high-definition video and digital audio
- Composite & component video and stereo audio for analog audio-visual connection
- S/PDIF coaxial & optical interface for high-fidelity digital audio
- Adjustable video output resolution (NTSC, PAL, 480p, 576p, 720p, 1080i, 1080p)

Multimedia Playback

- Supports major audio, video and image file formats (1080p HD video decoding)
- Movie format: AVI/MKV/TS/TP/TRP/M2TS/MPG/MP4/M4V/MOV/VOB/ISO/IFO/DAT/ WMV/ASF/RM/RMVB/FLV
- Music format: MP3/OGG/WMA/WAV/AAC/FLAC
- Photo format: HD JPEG/BMP/GIF/TIF/PNG
- Photo slide show with background music

DVB-T Digital TV Tuner

- Supports Digital Video Broadcasting Terrestrial (DVB-T) TV reception
- Supports dual-tuner, allowing to watch different program while recording another
- Supports Electronic Program Guide (EPG), Teletext and subtitle
- Supports loop-out DVB-T signal received from aerial.

Video Recording

- Supports one button recording and scheduled recording, can easily record programs from DVB-T, DVD player, DV, etc., and saves as MPEG-2 (.mpg, or .ts) format;
- Supports time-shifting function

Network Feature

- A/V streaming/transmission via Ethernet (10M/100M) & Wi-Fi (802.11b/g/n, optional)
- File sharing via Samba server
- A/V streaming via UPnP Media Server
- BitTorrent download (controlled and managed via web server)
- Internet Radio (SHOUTcast)

File Copy

• Supports copying & moving files among Card, USB, HDD, and Network

eSATA / USB 2.0 Support

- eSATA host port (for eSATA storage devices)
- USB 2.0 device port (for PC connection)
- USB 2.0 host port x 2 (for USB storage devices)

Note: All the information contained in this manual was correct at the time of publication. However, as our engineers are always updating and improving the product, your device's software may have a slightly different appearance or modified functionality than presented in this manual.

1.2 Packaging List

Part	Quantity
AC Ryan Playon!DVR ^{HD}	1
A/V cable	2
Y/Pb/Pr cable	1
USB cable	1
Remote Control	1
Remote Control Battery	2
AC/DC adaptor	1
AC/DC adaptor Power Cord	1
Digital Antenna	1
User Manual (printed)	1
AC Ryan HDMI cable	1
Playon! Wireless-N USB adaptor	1 (optional)

Note:

The actual contents in the package may be different from the packaging list in this manual.

1.3 Cautions

The Playon!DVR^{HD} design and manufacture has your safety in mind. To safely and effectively use this product, please read the following before usage.

1.3.1 Usage Cautions

User should not modify this product. If commercial hard disk is being used, the environmental temperature should be within $+5^{\circ}$ ° - $+35^{\circ}$ °.

1.3.2 Power

The product's power voltage: DC 12V.

When using this product, please connect the supplied AC adapter to the product's power jack. When placing the power adapter cable, please make sure it is not damaged or subjected to pressure. To reduce the risk of electrical shock, unplug the power adapter first before cleaning it. Never connect the power adapter to the product in a humid or dusty area. Do not replace the power adapter's cable or connector by yourself.

1.3.3 Radio Interference

- If not properly shielded, almost all electronic devices will get radio interference. Under some conditions, your player might be subjected to radio interference.

- The design of this player has followed the FCC/CE standard, and has adhered to the following rules:

(1) This product may not cause harmful interference;

(2) This product could accept some interference received including interferences that may cause undesired operation.

1.3.4 Repair

If the product is defective, you should take it to an authorized repair center and let the specialists do the repair. Never repair the product by yourself or you might risk damaging it or endangering yourself and losing your data.

1.3.5 Disposing of the Product

When you dispose the product, be sure to dispose it appropriately. Some countries may regulate disposal of electrical device, please consult with your local authority.

1.3.6 Hard Disk Cautions

This product uses an internal hard disk for data storage and in normal cases, format or repair is not required. You should carefully read the < Frequently Asked Questions > chapter, and check our website for latest information before formatting the hard disk.

- Physical impact may create bad sectors in the hard disk, you can use CHKDSK to diagnose and fix the problem.

- All data stored in the hard disk may be lost due to physical impact, electrical shock, power lost, formatting etc. We advise that you backup your data periodically.

- It is advisable to run disk defragment after a long period of usage.

- Regularly backup your data in the hard disk so that it can be recovered in the event of data corruption or loss. Our company holds no responsibility for loss of data stored in the hard disk.

1.3.7 Others

When using this product, please do not let it come into contact with water or other liquid. If water is accidentally spilled on the product, please use a dry cloth to absorb the spillage. Electronic products are vulnerable during operation, please avoid shaking or hitting it, and do not press the buttons too hard.

- ♦ Do not let the product come into contact with water or other liquid.
- Do not disassemble the product, repair or modify the design of the product, any damage done will not be warranted under our service/repair policy.
- ♦ Do not press the buttons of the product too hard.
- Avoid hitting the product with hard objects, avoid shaking it, and stay away from magnetic objects and interference.
- The product may malfunction under electrostatic discharge and strong electromagnetic interference. If it does, please unplug the power cable and the product will return to normal operation the next time it is powered on.

1.4 Connection

1.4.1 Connecting the Power Adaptor

- (1) Follow the picture and connect the AC adaptor to the product DC IN jack;
- (2) Follow the picture and plug in the AC adaptor to the power outlet.



1.4.2 Connecting to a PC

- (1) Make sure the product is powered on;
- (2) Plug in one end of the USB cable to the product USB device port;
- (3) Plug in the other end of the USB cable to your PC.



In this way, you can manage the content of the internal hard disk on your local PC.

1.4.3 Connecting to an eSATA (External Serial ATA) storage device

- (1) Make sure the product is powered on;
- (2) Plug in one end of the eSATA cable to the product's eSATA port;
- (3) Plug in the other end of the eSATA cable to the eSATA port of your storage device.



In this way, you can browse the contents of the external storage device.

1.4.4 Connecting a USB storage device

(1) Make sure the product is powered on;

(2) Plug in your USB storage device to the USB host ports of the product.



In this way, you can browse the contents of the USB storage device.

1.4.5 Connecting a Memory Card

- (1) Follow the picture to insert the memory card to the card slot properly;
- (2) Insert the card by following the arrow pointer in the picture.



In this way, you can browse the contents of the memory card.

1.4.6 Connecting to a TV

1.4.6.1 A/V IN

(1) Follow the picture and plug in the 3 color connector to the product's A/V IN jack;

(2) Follow the picture and plug in the 3 color connector to the A/V OUT jack of the source.



In this way, you can record TV programs from the source TV/Set-Top Box.

1.4.6.2 A/V OUT

(1) Follow the picture and plug in the 3 color connector to the product's A/V OUT jack;





In this way, you can enjoy videos, music and photos on your TV.

1.4.6.3 Y/Pb/Pr Component OUT

(1) Follow the picture and plug in the 3 color connector to the product's Y/Pb/Pr jack;

(2) Follow the picture and plug in the 3 color connector to the TV's Y/Pb/Pr jack.

Audio Connection while using Y/Pb/Pr Video out:

First method: use the audio output from the A/V OUT jack;

Second method: use the audio output from the S/PDIF Coaxial or Optical jack.



In this way, you can enjoy videos, music and photos on your TV in higher quality.

1.4.6.4 HDMI OUT

(1) Follow the picture and plug one end of your HDMI cable to the product's HDMI jack;

(2) Follow the picture and plug the other end of your HDMI cable to the TV's HDMI jack. **Note**: An AC Ryan HDMI cable is provided in the packaging.



In this way, you can have the highest quality video and audio via a single cable.

1.4.6.5 ANT. / RF IN

Follow the picture and plug a TV Aerial to the ANT. / RF IN socket;



1.4.6.6 ANT. / RF OUT

(1) Make sure the product is connected to the power supply;

(2) Make sure a TV Aerial is connected to the ANT. / RF IN socket;

(3) Follow the picture and plug a coaxial TV cable to the ANT. / RF OUT socket and plug the other end of this cable to a TV or receiver.



The product can loop out the DVB-T signal to other TV receiver device. In this way, you can watch the TV programs with another TV receiver while recording.

1.4.7 Connecting to an Digital Amplifier

(1) Follow the picture and plug in the RCA connector of your coaxial cable to the player's S/PDIF Coaxial jack. Or if you use optical fiber, please plug in the Toslink connector on your optical fiber to the player's S/PDIF Optical jack;

(2) Follow the picture and plug in the other end of your coaxial cable or optical fiber to the digital audio device (digital amplifier or decoder).

Note: The optical fiber and coaxial cables are not supplied.





In this way, you can enjoy powerful Dolby Digital, DTS, or MPEG audio. (Please refer to '**3.2** *Changing Audio Settings*' for configuration)

1.4.8 Connecting to a LAN (Local Area Network)

To connect to a LAN (Local Area Network) you require a cat5, cat5e or cat6 network cable (not supplied).

(1) Connect one end of the network cable to the product's RJ45 LAN socket;

(2) Connect the other end of the network cable to a RJ45 LAN port on your router, switch, or hub devices.



1.4.9 Connecting to a WLAN (Wireless Local Area Network)

(1) Make sure the product is powered on;

(2) Plug in the Playon! Wireless-N USB adaptor (ACR-WN10001) to the USB host port of the product.

Note: The Playon! Wireless-N USB adaptor is an optional accessory sold separately. (Please refer to '**3.5 Changing Network Settings**' for more details about wireless setup)

1.5 Power On / Off

Power On

After connecting the DC IN jack and press the power button on the front panel, the product will soon enter the home screen, and the power indicator LED will turn blue.

Power Off

Press the power button on the front panel, the player will soon enter standby mode, and the power indicator LED will turn red. Then unplug the power cord to cut off the power supply.

1.6 Menu Language

The system language of this product can be set to English or other languages. Change the language you preferred in the setup menu, the selected language will take effect immediately.



1.7 HDD Format

For users who wish to install a new SATA/SATA II HDD, please refer to the following procedures to format before usage.

- Step 1: Select OK on the Warning page, press ENTER to confirm.

Warnin	ig !!!
You are going to enter the hard format process. All data in this h disc will be lost after this proces Please read the user manual to more information !!!	nard is.

Note: This page can be also accessed via Setup->System->HDD Format menu.

Step 2: Press the up / down button to adjust the capacity of time shift buffer.
 Press the left / right button to select Next, and the enter button to confirm.

Press '*' & 'v' key to adjust the capacity Total Hard Disc Free Space: 487G bytes 1.0 Hour Thr = 4Gb Max. = 4hr	Step	1 : Timeshift	Buffer Disc Capac	ity
1hr = 4Gb Max. = 4hr				
	1.0 Hou	r <•		
	1hr = 4	4Gb Max. = 4hr		
		Back	Next	

- Step 3: Select Format, press ENTER, and then hard disk format will start.



The formatting procedure will be completed within a few minutes. After completion the hard disk can now be used with the product.

Note: HDD format will erase all data stored on the hard disk drive. Please take note and backup your data before proceeding!

2. About the Player

2.1 Remote Control

All procedures in this manual can be carried out using the remote control buttons. See the following for details on each button and its function:

- C	1. STANDBY	2. TV SYSTEM
	3. BROWSER	4. Numeric buttons
	5. REPEAT	6. FR
	7. FF	8. PLAY / PAUSE
4 5 6	9. HOME	10. Navigational buttons
7 8 9 REPEAT INFO	11. MENU	12. TIME SHIFT
	13. SLOW	14. ZOOM
	15. AUDIO	16. RED
	17. EPG(GREEN)	18. MUTE
9 0 0	19. REC	20. COPY
	21. MUSIC	22. INFO
	23. VOL-/VOL+	24. PREV
12 TIME SHIFT SLOW A-8 GOTO 30	25. STOP	26. NEXT
	27. RETURN	28. ENTER
12 THRE SHEFT SLOW A-8 GOTO 50 13 Ib Ib 61 14 700m ALIDIO SLIHTITLE/ANGLE 52 15 Ib Ib Ib 63 16 Ib Ib Ib 63 17 Ib Ib Ib 63	29. SETUP	30. A-B
	31. GOTO	32. SUBTITLE
	33. ANGLE	34. BLUE
A.C.Ryan	35.	
	TEXT(YELLOW)	

17/83

No.	Button	Function
1	STANDBY	Press to enter standby mode or wake up.
2	TV SYSTEM	Press to switch between NTSC, PAL, 480P, 576P, 720P, 1080I, and 1080P.
3	BROWSER	Press to enter the browser menu.
4	Numeric buttons	Press to enter numeric input when changing settings.
5	REPEAT	Press to set repeat option: One, All, (and Shuffle).
6	FR	Press to fast rewind the current playback. Press repeatedly to select speeds.
7	FF	Press to fast forward the current playback. Press repeatedly to select speeds.
8	PLAY/PAUSE	Press to begin/pause the playback.
9	НОМЕ	Press to enter the home screen.
10	Navigational buttons	Press the arrow buttons to select menu options, and the ENTER button to confirm.
11	MENU	Press to activate menus:
		Press to rename and delete files in the browser menu.
		Press to add shortcuts for network access in My_Shortcuts in
		NETWORK/NFS of the browser menu.
		Press to add/delete internet radio stations to favorite list.
12	TIME SHIFT	Press to activate the time shift function. Time shift function
		allows you to pause live TV and resume the program from the
		point you left it. While paused, the program is recorded to the
		internal HDD as long as the space is available.
		Time shift mode remains active until you press the stop button.
13	SLOW	Press to play back in slow motion. Press the PLAY button to
		resume regular playback.
14	ZOOM	Press to zoom the image (photo or video).
15	AUDIO	Press to select another audio track (if available).
16	RED	Press to select the files in Browser/File Copy menu.
		Press to add/delete scheduled recording in EPG menu.
17	EPG(GREEN)	Press to enter the Electronic Program Guide which displays an
		on-screen list of programs for the coming week when watching
		Digital Terrestrial TV.
		Press to add the selected files to the playlist under browser

		menu.
18	MUTE	Press to mute audio output, and press again to resume.
19	REC	Press to begin recording.
		Press repeatedly to set one touch recording (OTR) length (30
		MIN. / 60 MIN. / 90 MIN. / 120 MIN. / 180 MIN. / 240 MIN. / Off).
20	СОРҮ	Press to enter the File Copy menu.
21	MUSIC	Press to start playing music in the music playlist.
22	INFO	Press to hide or display the information bar during playback.
23	VOL-/VOL+	Press to decrease/increase the volume.
24	PREV	Press to view the previous file / page up.
25	STOP	Press to stop playback.
26	NEXT	Press to view the next file / page down.
27	RETURN	Press to return to the previous screen while navigating menus.
28	ENTER	Press to select options in menus.
29	SETUP	Press to enter the setup menu.
30	А-В	Press to set the beginning and end points of a section to repeat.
31	GOTO	Press to jump to a specific point on a title. Specify the point
		using Title, Chapter and Time.
32	SUBTITLE	Press to set subtitle options.
33	ANGLE	Press to change the view angle during DVD (with multi-angle)
		playback.
34	BLUE	Press to activate sort function in channel set in TV setup menu.
35	TEXT(YELLOW)	Press to open Teletext OSD if it is available in the broadcasted
		stream of Digital Terrestrial TV.

2.2 Front Panel



2. VFD Screen

6. Enter button

8. Menu button

10. Infrared receiver window

4. Left button

- 1. Up button
- 3. Down button
- 5. Right button
- 7. Return button
- 9. Power button & indicator
- 2.3 Rear Panel 0 0 000 6 9 0 8 67 (\mathbb{P}) (HEE) \bigcirc \bigcirc



- 1. RJ45 LAN socket
- 3. S/PDIF COAXIAL jack
- 5. Y/Pb/Pr OUT jack
- 7. A/V DC IN jack
- 9. ANT. / RF OUT socket
- 11. eSATA port

- 2. S/PDIF OPTICAL jack
- 4. HDMI jack
- 6. A/V OUT jack
- 8. DC IN jack
- 10. ANT. / RF IN socket

2.4 Side Panel



1. Memory Card slot

2. USB host port (A-Type) x 2

3. USB device port (B-Type)

3. Setup Menu

The Setup menu allows you to personalize and configure the preferences for your player.

To select a Setup option:

- Select the **Setup** icon on the home screen, or press the **SETUP** button on the remote control.



- Use the **LEFT/RIGHT** navigational buttons to select an option, and then press **ENTER**.

There are seven Setup options, including **TV**, **Audio**, **Video**, **REC**, **Network**, **System**, and **Misc**. Use the **UP/DOWN** navigational buttons to select a menu. Press **ENTER** to confirm. Press **RETURN** to cancel and display the previous menu screen.

3.1 Changing TV Settings

Press the left / right button on the remote control to select the TV tab from the menu bar.

TV Region

- Select to set the region for Digital Terrestrial TV, choose Others if your region is not listed.

Channel Scan

- Select to scan for available Digital Terrestrial TV channels

AUTO SCAN

- In AUTO SCAN mode, the system will automatically scan for available DVB-T TV channels.

MANUAL SCAN

In MANUAL SCAN mode, you can select the CH name, Bandwidth, and Input Frequency.
 Use the navigational and numerical buttons on the remote control to select or input. Press the enter button to confirm.

Channel Set

- Select to edit channel information.



In this menu, you can edit the Name, and sequence for the DVB-T TV channels. Use the navigational buttons to select and modify the settings, and press the **enter** button to confirm. You can also press the **BLUE** button to select Sort.

3.2 Changing Audio Settings

Use this menu to configure audio settings.



Night Mode

- Choose between **Off** / **On** / **Comfort**. If the option is turned on, the volume will be automatically decreased at high levels to make listening more comfortable at night.

HDMI Output

- Choose between **RAW** / LPCM DUAL CH / LPCM MULTI CH. In raw mode, Dolby Digital, DTS, or MPEG audio can be pass-through to the HDMI TV or Digital amplifier.

SPDIF Output

- Choose between **RAW** / **LPCM DUAL CH**. In raw mode, Dolby Digital, DTS, or MPEG audio can be pass-through to the Digital amplifier.

3.3 Changing Video Settings

Use this menu to configure video settings.



Aspect Ratio

- **Pan Scan 4:3**: Display a wide picture on the entire screen and cuts off the redundant portions. Select when a standard 4:3 TV is connected.
- Letter Box 4:3: Display a wide picture with two black borders at the top and bottom portions of a 4:3 screen. Select when a standard 4:3 TV is connected.
 16:9/16:10: Select when a widescreen 16:9/16:10 display is connected.

Brightness

- Adjust the level of brightness.

Contrast

- Adjust the level of contrast.

<u>Hue</u>

- Adjust the level of hue.

Saturation

- Adjust the level of saturation.

Video System

Select to adjust video output resolution: NTSC / PAL / 480P / 576P / 720P 50HZ / 720P
 60HZ / 1080I 50HZ / 1080I 60HZ / 1080P 50HZ / 1080P 60HZ.

1080P 24HZ

- Choose this option to enable or disable 1080P 24HZ support. A TV set with 1080P 24HZ (24P) mode is needed.

Screen Size

- Adjust the size of the image when playing movie. Press Left/Right button to decrease/increase the width of the image, press Up/Down to increase/decrease the height of the image.

3.4 Changing Record Settings

<u>Quality</u>

- Select to set the default recording quality setting.



Press the **up** / **down** button to select the recording quality you preferred. The higher the recording quality, the more storage space it will consume. This recording quality setting is only applicable to AV-IN recording.

Permanent Timeshift

- Select to set Timeshift mode.

Press the **up** / **down** button to select On/Off. Press the **enter** button to confirm. If On, the time shift will start automatically while in Video-In mode.

REC Device

- Select to choose the device for your recording.

Press the **up** / **down** button to select HDD, eSATA HDD, USB or card, Press the **enter** button to confirm.

3.5 Changing Network Settings

 TV
 Audio
 Video
 REC
 Network
 System
 Misc

 Image: Mired Lan Setup
 On : DHCP Not ready!
 Image: On* : DHCP Not ready!
 Image: On* : DHCP Not ready!
 Image: On* : DHCP Not ready!

 Image: On* : DHCP Not ready!
 Image: On* : DHCP Not ready!
 Image: On* : DHCP Not ready!
 Image: On* : DHCP Not ready!

 Image: On* : DHCP Not ready!
 Image: On* : DHCP Not ready!
 Image: On* : DHCP Not ready!
 Image: On* : DHCP Not ready!

 Image: On* : DHCP Not ready!
 Image: On* : DHCP Not ready!
 Image: On* : DHCP Not ready!
 Image: On* : DHCP Not ready!

 Image: On* : DHCP Not ready!
 Image: On* : DHCP Not ready!
 Image: On* : DHCP Not ready!
 Image: On* : DHCP Not ready!

 Image: On* : DHCP Not ready!
 Image: On* : DHCP Not ready!
 Image: On* : DHCP Not ready!
 Image: On* : DHCP Not ready!

 Image: On* : DHCP Not ready!
 Image: On* : DHCP Not ready!
 Image: On* : DHCP Not ready!
 Image: On* : DHCP Not ready!

 Image: On* : DHCP Not ready!
 Image: On* : DHCP Not ready!
 Image: On* : DHCP Not ready!
 Image: On* : DHCP Not ready!

 Image: On* : DHCP Not ready!
 Image: On* : DHCP Not ready!
 Image: On* : DHCP Not ready!
 Image: On* : DHCP Not ready!

 Image: On* : DHCP Not ready!
 Image: On* : DHCP Not r

Use this menu to configure Ethernet and WLAN (Wireless Local Area Network) settings.

Wired LAN Setup

- DHCP IP (AUTO)

Select to obtain IP address automatically.

- FIX IP (MANUAL)

Select to manually input the IP Address, Subnet Mask, Default Gateway, and DNS Server IP Address.

Wireless Setup

- Selecting a connection profile



This player can store up to three wireless network connections. Press **ENTER** to go to next step, press **RETURN** to cancel, and press **PLAY** to connect.

Get Connection Mode

-

	Video		Network	System	
	Get	Connection	1 MODE		
		le			
	rastructure (#	NP)			
Pe	er to Peer (A				
	PS(AP)				
	OK Ent	er	Cance	I	

Choose between **Infrastructure (AP)**, **Peer to Peer (Ad Hoc)** or **WPS(AP)**. Press **ENTER** to go to next step, and press **RETURN** to cancel.

- Infrastructure (AP)

Infrastructure mode is used to connect to a wired/wireless router or an access point.

		REC Net t SSID Name	work System	
	SSID	Security		
	<< AC Ryan >>	WPA		
			-4	
	OK Enter		Cancel	

Get SSID Name

Press **ENTER** to go to next step, press **RETURN** to cancel, or press **RED** to refresh the SSID list.

Note: In the Security list, **WEP** (Wired Equivalent Privacy) and **WPA** (Wi-Fi Protected Access) means the network is encrypted, i.e. an encryption key is needed to access the network. **NONE** means it is an open system network.

Input WEP / WPA Key



Encryption keys can be entered via the on-screen virtual keyboard. Press the navigational buttons to select, **ENTER** to input, **CAPS** to switch between uppercase and lowercase, <- to delete a character, -> to insert a space, **shift** to make more symbols available, and **OK** to confirm.

Test Connection	Audio	Video	REC	Network	System	Misc
			est Connec			
Testing			PLAYON	20		
		L	Testing			
		OK Ent	er	Cance	I	

Test connection

The testing process may take a while to complete. If the test is ok, the network information (Profile Name, IP address, Subnet Mask, Gateway, etc.) will be displayed on the screen.

- Peer to Peer (Ad Hoc)

Peer to Peer mode, which is also called Ad Hoc mode or computer-to-computer mode, is used to connect networked clients directly without the need for a router or access point.

Ad-Hoc Setup

			Network		
	A Hoc Setup	Ad-Hoc Se	up		
	eless SSID	F	LT0810747119	1C	
Wire	eless Security	* (pen System		
			hared key (WE		
	t IP				
	192	168	59 254)	
	OK Ente	r 🗍	Cance		

Press ENTER to go to next step, press RETURN to cancel, and press PLAY to connect.

- WPS (AP)

WPS, Wi-Fi Protected Setup, is used to connect a wireless router directly, without searching SSID and inputting password. In this mode, you just need to configure the parameters of your router which support WPS function. There are two modes for you to select, PBC mode and PIN mode.

			Network	
	N	/PS Mode S	elect	
	PS Mode Sele			
P	BC(Push Butto	on)		
PI	N(Pin Code) :			

PBC

First press the WPS button on the router or select the button mode in the configuration menu of the router, then select the PBC mode, the connection process may take a while to complete.

PIN

Input the pin code when you configure your router, and then select the PIN mode, the connection process may take a while to complete.

PPPoE Setup

- Input the ADSL login username and password in this menu, the system will obtain an IP address automatically from the server based on PPPoE protocol.



Login Control

- Select to turn on / off password protect for the Web server (Neighbor Web).

BitTorrent and SAMBA

- Select to turn on / off BitTorrent download, NAS and Web server services.

Host Name

- Select to key in your desired host name to be seen in your network.

Remote Conrol

- Select to turn on / off remote control services. Please refer to '4.11 Remote Control for more details on this unique feature of this product.

<u>FTP</u>

 Select to turn on / off FTP services and to configure your desired login User Name and Password. Please refer to '4.13 FTP Server' for more details on this unique feature of this product.

3.6 Changing System Settings

Use this menu to configure system settings.



Menu Language

- Select to choose the OSD (On-Screen Display) language.

Text Encoding

- Select to set the text encoding option (subtitle display).

System Update

- Select **Extension Package Upgrade** to update extension files for BT download and SAMBA services.
- Select **system upgrade** to update the firmware via a USB flash drive.
 - 1) Copy 'install.img' to the root directory of a USB flash drive, and connect it to the USB host port of the product.
 - 2) Press ENTER to confirm.

<u>Time</u>

- Select to set the system time.



Press the **up** / **down** button to select from Manual and Auto (via TV). Press the **enter** button to confirm.

Manual



Press the **left** / **right** button to select each field and the **up** / **down** button to adjust each setting. Numeric buttons are available here. Press the **enter** button to confirm.

Parental Control

- Select to set the TV parental control options.

A password will be needed for the modification. The default password is '0000'. Press the **numerical** buttons to input, and the **enter** button to confirm.

Lock system

Press the **up** / **down** button to turn on or off the parental system. Press the **enter** button to confirm.

Region

Press the up / down button to select the region. Press the enter button to confirm.

Password

Press the **numerical** buttons to input and change the password. Press the **enter** button to confirm.

Block unrated TV

Press the up / down button to turn on or off. Press the enter button to confirm.

TV Rating

Press the **navigational** buttons to select. Press the **enter** button to confirm, and the **back** button to exit.

DVD Auto-Play

- Select to turn on/off to auto play a DVD disc from an external USB DVD optical drive.

Angle Mark

- Select to display or hide the angle mark during DVD playback.

HDD Format

Select to format the internal HDD.
 Note: Please take note that all data on the hard disk will be erased after formatting.

System Info

- Select to view system information (firmware version, HDD info, Mac address, etc.)

Restore Default

- Select to restore factory defaults.

3.7 Miscellaneous

Use this menu to adjust miscellaneous settings.



Resume Play

- Select to turn on / off resume playback (auto-bookmarking) feature for videos.

Slide Show Timing

- Select to set the interval time for photo slide show.

Transition Effect

- Select to set the transition effect for photo slide show.

Ken Burns

- Apply PAN-Scan effects during Photo playback.

Background Music

- Select to set the background music options while viewing pictures: Off / Folder / Playlist.

Seamless Playback

- Uninterrupted playback of video files(.ts , .m2ts) (naming of the files should be for example, "abc01.ts" and "abc02.ts", etc)

Screen Saver

- Select to set the idle duration for screen saver to appear.

Movie Preview

- Select to turn on / off movie preview in the browser menu.

Subtitle on-off

- Select to turn on / off subtitle by default.

4. Main Functions

4.1 Digital TV

In this menu, you can watch and record Digital Terrestrial TV programs, or activate the time shift function. To view DVB-T TV programs, select the **Digital TV** menu at the home menu. The following are some functional buttons on the remote control, available when watching Digital TV programs.

Name	Function
Enter	Press to view the program list menu.
up / down	Press to switch channels. (Channels that are currently in recording are
	locked.)
Numeric buttons	Press to input channel numbers. Press the enter button to confirm.
REC	Press to start recording the current TV program.
Time Shift	Press to activate the time shift function.
Subtitle	Press to activate the subtitle list menu if available.
EPG	Press to activate the EPG menu if available.
ТЕХТ	Press to activate the Teletext menu if available.
Zoom	Press to zoom out the image.

4.1.1 Watching DVB-T Programs

Program List Menu

Press the **enter** button while watching DVB-T TV programs, and the program list menu where you can see the program number and name will be displayed.



All the TV and Radio programs will be listed on this list. Press the **up** / **down** button to select channels, and press the **enter** button to confirm. Press the **prev** / **next** button to page up or down.

Info Bar

While switching channels by the **up** / **down** button, an info bar will be displayed to show the channel information.



There're 4 strings displayed on the bar. Taking the info bar in the above photo for example:

- N/A Stands for TV rating;
- ENG Stands for the voice language;
- **SS** Stands for subtitle;
- **TT** Stands for Teletext;
- 480 Stands for resolution (SD Standard Definition, HD High Definition).

When the string looks concave, the option will be available.

Electronic Programming Guide

Press the **EPG** button while watching DVB-T TV programs, the Electronic Programming Guide will be displayed.


Press the **prev** / **next** button to change channels. Press the **left** / **right** button to change date. Press the **up** / **down** button to change program. Press the **RED** button to add / delete scheduled recording.

Teletext Menu

If the broadcasted stream supports Teletext, press the **TEXT** button to enter the Teletext menu.



Press the **navigational** and **numeric** buttons to view the content in the Teletext menu.

Subtitle List Menu

Press the **subtitle** button when watching DVB-T TV programs, the Subtitle List menu will be displayed.



Press the up / down button to select the subtitle, and press the enter button to confirm.

4.1.2 DVB-T Program Recording

Press **REC** button to start the recording, recording files are automatically stored in a folder named REC by default.



This product allows you to watch a different channel while another one is in recording. When a recording is in place, press the **ENTER** button to get the program list, and then use **UP/DOWN** button to select the channel to watch.

4.1.3 Time Shifting

Time shift function allows you to pause live TV and resume it from the point where you left off. While paused, the program is being recorded to the internal HDD as long as storage space is available. Press the **TIME SHIFT** button to active time shift function. Press **PLAY** button to resume the program. Time shift mode remains active until you press the **STOP** button.



4.2 AV- IN

In this menu, you can watch and record audio-visual signal from the A/V IN jack on the rear connections of the product. Time-shifting is also possible for AV-IN mode.

Select the AV-IN menu on the home menu.

The following are some functional buttons on the remote control available in AV IN mode.

Name	Function
Record	Press to start recording the current TV program.
Time Shift	Press to activate the time shift function.
Zoom	Press to zoom out the image.

4.3 Schedule Recording

The **Schedule Recording** menu allows you to create, edit and delete recording schedules and view all schedule status and history. Select the **Schedule Recording** menu on the home menu.

Create a New Schedule

Press the **left** / **right** button on the remote control to select the **Edit** tab from the menu bar. Select **Add a New Schedule** and press the **enter** button. The schedule setting screen will appear.

Edit	Dele	le	Status	History		HDD Free S	ipace ; aining: 461GB.		CCVV RR		(PA)	
Source	Start time	Length	n Title		Status	HQ: 115	Irs					
		Ac	dd a new schedule			SP: 225 h LP: 337 h		2			M	4
Video1	06/30 18:00	01:00	Default		Ready	EP: 452 h SLP: 658	rs		道表		V	11/2
MediaCorp HD5	06/30 19:00	01:00	Default		Ready	SLP: 0301	115.				Un t- taa	1100
									15:48 2 0 1 0	副計畫中	K-BROM	611-21
						Source	Start time	Length	Repeat	Device	Quality	Nicam
						DTV4	2010/6/30 15 : 50	01 : 00	Once	HDD	SP	Off

Use the **left** / **right** button on the remote control to move between fields and press the **up** / **down** button to adjust each setting.

Source	Select the video source or TV channels for the recording.
Start Time	Enter the date and time of the recording.
Length	Enter the length of the recording.
Repeat	Select how often you want the schedule to record. Choose from
	Once, Everyday, Mon-Fri, Mon-Sat or an individual day of the week.
Quality	Select the recording quality. Choose from HQ, SLP, EP, LP and SP.
	The higher the quality, the more space is required on the hard drive. See HDD
	Free Space on the top-left of the screen for details of the duration you can
	record for choosing different quality setting.
Preview	This small preview window will show the current program of the selected
	channel.

Edit Schedule

Press the left / right button on the remote control to select the Edit tab from the menu bar.

Edit	Delet	е	Status	History		
Source	Start time	Length	Title		Status	
		Ad	d a new schedule			
Video1	06/30 18:00	01:00	Default		Ready	
MediaCorp HD5	06/30 19:00	01:00	Default		Ready	
			_			
				2010/	6/30 Wed 15:50	

Select the schedule you want to edit from the list and press the **enter** button. The schedule setting screen will appear . Modify the schedule as described in '*Create a New Schedule*'. 40/83

Delete Schedule

Press the **left** / **right** button on the remote control to select the **Delete** tab from the menu bar. Select the schedule you want to delete and press the **enter** button. A confirmation message will appear.



Select **CANCEL**, **Delete the selected schedule**, or **Delete all schedules**. Press the **enter** button to confirm.

View Schedule Status

Press the left / right button on the remote control to select the Status tab from the menu bar.

The schedule list will be displayed. Select a schedule and press the **enter** button.



Select **Enable the selected schedule** or **Pause the selected schedule**. Press the **enter** button to confirm.

Viewing Recording History

Press the left / right button on the remote control to select the History tab from the menu bar.

Result	Source	Start time	Length	Device
OK	Dtv2	06/29 17:30	00;02	HDD
OK	Dtv2	06/29 17:32	00:28	HDD
OK	Dtv1	06/29 18:30	00:30	HDD
OK	Dtv1	06/29 19:00	01:00	HDD
OK	Dtv1	06/29 21:00	01:00	HDD
OK	Dtv2	06/30 00:00	00:30	HDD
OK	Dtv2	06/30 00:30	00:01	HDD
OK	Dtv2	06/30 00:31	00:29	HDD

From here you can view the complete history of all recordings that were previously set.

4.4 Browser

The browser menu allows you to browse and play media files stored on Removable Devices (USB, Card), HDD, Network, UPnP-server, and Playlist. Select **Browser** menu from the home menu, or press the **BROWSER** button on the remote control.

USB CARD HDD DVD		Photo	Movies
HDD			
	D		
DVD			
Network	ork		

The following buttons can be used while navigating the browser menu.

Button	Function
UP / DOWN	Move cursor up / down to select devices, folders, or files.
LEFT / RIGHT	Select filter options: All, Music, Photos, and Movies.
PREV / NEXT	Go to previous / next page.
ENTER	Enter or confirm the selected item.
RED	Select files under Browser -> HDD menu.
GREEN	Add the selected files to the playlist.
RETURN	Return to the previous menu.

4.4.1 Browsing All

In this mode, all folders and supported contents (music, photos, and movies) will be displayed.



Note:

- Please refer to chapter '7.1 Specifications' for more about the supported content formats.
- Muisc tracks might not be able to played continously under **All** filter, please switch to the **Music** filter instead.

4.4.2 Browsing Music

In this mode, all folders and supported audio files in current directory will be displayed.



The following buttons can be used to control music playback.

Button	Function
PLAY/PAUSE	Begin/pause playback.
FR / FF	Fast rewind or fast forward. Press repeatedly to select the speed.
REPEAT	Set repeat options: One, All, (and Shuffle).
INFO	Hide or display the information bar during playback.
STOP	Stop playback.

4.4.3 Browsing Photos

				Device HDD	
All	Music	Photo	Movies	Name : A.C.Ryan_logo.jpg	1/7
HDD III Return III . III REC		1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1			amer.
1/2	_			[PLAY] to start play, [Option] to Rename/Delete File.	

In this mode, all folders and supported image files in current directory will be displayed.

The following buttons can be used to control photo playback.

Button	Function
PLAY	Begin playback.
PREV / NEXT	View the previous or next photo.
LEFT / RIGHT	Rotate photo.
REPEAT	Set repeat options: One, All, (and Shuffle).
ZOOM	Zoom the image.
INFO	Hide or display the information bar during playback.
STOP	Stop playback.

You can view photos in slide show mode with background music. When it is enabled, the slide show starts automatically once you press **PLAY** button. (Please refer to **Slide Show Timing**, **Transition Effect**, and **Background Music** in chapter '*3.7 Miscellaneous*' for more details)

4.4.4 Browsing Movies

In this mode, all folders and supported video files in current directory will be displayed.



Button	Function
PLAY/PAUSE	Begin/pause playback.
SLOW	Play video in slow motion. Press repeatedly to select the speed.
FR / FF	Fast rewind or fast forward. Press repeatedly to select the speed.
PREV / NEXT	View the previous or next movie.
REPEAT	Set repeat options: One, All, Off.
ZOOM	Zoom the image.
INFO	Hide or display the information bar during playback.
GOTO	Display playback search menu.
A-B	Set the beginning and end points of a section to repeat.
ANGLE	Change the view angle during DVD (with multi-angle) playback.
MENU	Return to the root menu during DVD playback.
AUDIO	Select an audio track while watching video or DVD with multiple
	audio tracks.
SUBTITLE	Set subtitle options. You can change text encoding and the
	size/color/offset of the subtitle here.
STOP	Stop playback.

The following buttons can be used to control video playback.

4.4.5 A/V Streaming via Network

You can stream your media files shared on the home network. Please refer to '**3.4 Changing Network Settings**' for more details on network settings.

There are two ways to locate media files shared on your local network in the **Network** menu. One is to browse through workgroup; the other way is to browse through '**My_Shortcuts**'.



4.4.5.1 Browsing though Workgroup

You can choose the workgroup which your PC belongs to from the workgroup list, find your PC name, and press the **ENTER** button to confirm. Then you can select and play the shared media files that you are currently browsing.

All	Music	Photo	Movies
letwork WORKGROUP			
Return			
MEDIAHUB			
1			

Note:

- While browsing high definition video files (resolution up to 720p / 1080i / 1080p) via Ethernet or WLAN, the video might be buffering. It is normal due to the limit of network speed or signal strength.
- Due to different network conditions, sometimes the workgroup might not be accessed or shown in the list. In this case, you will need to use '**My_Shortcuts**' to browse shared files.

4.4.5.2 Browsing though 'My_Shortcuts'

You can also set 'Specific File Server IP' and access it from 'My_Shortcuts' in the menu.

- Press the **MENU** button and a popup menu appears.

	Music	Photo	Movies
Network My Shortculs			
Return			
	Medify		
	Delete		
	Return		

Select Add to open a popup menu where you can input Label, Net User ID, Net
 Password, Domain, Host Name, and Specific File Server IP. Select OK to confirm,
 Cancel to cancel, and Simple / Detail to switch between simple and advanced options.

All	Music	Photo	Movies
Network My Shortcurts	Label User Name Password Domain Host Name Specific File Server 17 (188) (188) (188) (188) (199)	ugene Wong P 100 Simple	

- Select the shortcut you added and press the **ENTER** button to confirm. Then you can select and play the shared media files on the destination computer.

All	Music	Photo	Movies
twork My Shortcuts			
Return			
192.168.1.100:Eugene			

4.4.6 A/V Streaming via UPnP-server

A built-in UPnP (Universal Plug and Play) client has been integrated on the system, which enables the player to auto-detect UPnP Media Servers on the network to browse and stream media files from them.

4.4.6.1 Installing UPnP Media Server on your PC

There are a lot of free and commercial UPnP Media Server software, such as Windows Media Connect, Windows Media Player 11, XBMC Media Center (Linux/Mac/Windows), MediaTomb (Linux), etc. Please install one of them on your computer. In the following chapters, we will use Windows Media Player 11 on Microsoft Windows XP SP2 as an example.

4.4.6.2 Sharing Media on your PC

The Media Sharing feature of Windows Media Player 11 lets you enjoy the contents of your Windows Media Player library from anywhere in your home.

- Launch Windows Media Player 11, click Library -> Add Library -> Advanced Options to add or remove media files from the library.



- Click Library -> Media Sharing, then you can allow or deny devices to access the media library. Click Allow to authorize your player.

\odot	Now Playing	Library	Rip	Burn	Syn	• 🗾 💑	Media Guide		
🖥 🕨 Music 🔸 Library 🔸 I	Recently Added				1	II • 85 • [Search	ρ.	
 Forder Eulery Paylets Constant Rulayier Orwerkschen Obwerkschen Obwerkschen	Abum ABC News Posto A Media Sh Adele Pasto A Pasto A Pasto A Media Sh Sharrg Pasto A Dirk	Share music, pictures, an Learn more about sharing		Title ABC World News - ALIDIO an your network.	Length	Rating	Contributing Artist	Composer	
	ATB Paste A How does	Allow	Deny settings? 6 7	Customize OK Get High Remember	4:03 6:25	el App	ATB		
			8	Circular Symetry Eternal Swells	5:41 5:18	- AAAAAAA AAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAA	ATB ATB		

4.4.6.3 Streaming Media on your Player

- Connect your player to the home network (LAN or WLAN).
- Select **Browse**r > **UPnP** menu, then select the UPnP-server, and press **ENTER**.

All	Music	Photo	Movies
IPnP			
Return			
MediaHub			

- Then you can browse the media library shared by Windows Media Player 11.

All	Music	Photo	Movies
nP MediaHub			
Return			
Music			
Photos			
Videos			

4.4.7 Browsing through NFS server

This system enables you to browser the media files shared on NFS Server (Ethernet or WLAN). Please refer to '**3.3 Changing Network Settings**' for details about network settings.

- Press the **MENU** button and a popup menu appear. You can then Add/Modify/Delete a NFS server's shortcut.

	Music	Photo	Movies
NFS			
i			
	Mo	áfy	
	De	eta	
	Re	m	

Select **Add** to open a popup menu where you can input the **NFS Server's IP** and the desired folder **destination**. Select **OK** to confirm, **Cancel** to cancel.



- Select the shortcut you have added and press the **ENTER** button to confirm. You can then select and play the shared media files on the NFS server.

Terminator
Image: Second
192.168.1.200:/NetMedia/N Gi Joe The Ri Terminator 31 Terminator 32
 Terminator 3 Terminator Sa
Terminator 3

Note:

- Make sure the product and your computer are on the same local area network and subnet.
- Firewalls may prevent the product to communicate with your computer. Please open the ports manually and add your player to the 'trusted' list, or disable the firewall temporarily.

4.4.8 Renaming / Deleting Files

While navigating in the browser menu, you can press the **MENU** button to activate a popup menu where you can rename or delete files or folders.



Press the **UP** / **DOWN** buttons to select from **Return**, **Rename**, and **Delete**. And press **ENTER** to confirm.

4.4.9 Managing the Playlist

This player supports the playlist function, which allows you to add your favorite contents on local HDD to the playlists (All, Music, Photos, and Movies), and enjoy them at any time.

4.4.9.1 Adding files to the playlist

Select the favorite file you wish to add and press the **RED** button, the file will then be marked. Press the **GREEN** button to confirm, and an on-screen message as seen below will be displayed. Multiple selections are allowed.



4.4.9.2 Browsing the playlist

Press the **UP** / **DOWN** buttons to select **Playlist** in the browser menu. Press the **LEF**T / **RIGHT** buttons to select between **All**, **Music**, **Photos**, and **Movies**. And press the **ENTER** button to confirm. Then you will enter the playlist.



If you wish to delete a file from the playlist, press the **RED** button to select, and then press the **GREEN** button to confirm.

4.5 Media Library

Integrating with a powerful search engine, the library menu allows you to easily search and browse multimedia files stored on the internal HDD. To enter this menu, select the **Media Library** menu at the home menu.

4.5.1 Music library



Use the left / right button on the remote control to select the Music tab.

Press the **up** / **down** button to select from Update, Search, All, Artist, Genre, and Album. And press the **enter** button to confirm.



Genre	Select to search for music files by genre.
	Music Photo Movies
	Blues Classic Rock
	Rock Rock
	Alternative Other
	15
	Press the up / down button to select the genre, and press the enter
	button to confirm.
Album	Select to search for music files by album.
	Music Photo Movies
	Back To Bedlam Spirit
	Trust Me All The Right Reasons Father
	Listen to Your Heart
	15
	Press the up / down button to select the album, and press the enter
Quick-Search	button to confirm.
Quick-Search	You can also press the right button to turn on a Quick-Search bar while browsing music files in the library.
	Music Photo Movies
	Africt Matoma (Feat. Auth Tribetale Aol Tim Africt Matoma (Feat. Auth Tribetale Aol Tim Time + Matules Amontes Amontes Amontes Amontes Amontes
	Apologize what D Gere (NULL) Beautiful Love.mp3 E Year (NULL)
	Everything But The Girl.mp3 6 Greatest Love of All.mp3
	Right-Round.mp3 K M
	Press the up / down button to select characters on the Quick-Search bar,
	and press the enter button to confirm. The music files with name starting
	with the specific characters will be displayed. Press the left button to
	delete characters, and press the back button to close the Quick-Search
	bar.

4.5.2 Photo Library

Music	Photo	Movies	
Update Search All Date			
1/4			

Use the left / right button on the remote control to select the Photos tab.

Press the **up** / **down** button to select from Update, Search, All, and Date. And press the **enter** button to confirm.

Update	Select to update and index all the photos stored on the internal HDD to
Opuale	the library.
	Music Photo Movies
	Update Search Purvaria
	All
	Late Loading
Search	Select to search for photos by their names.
Ceuron	
	Music Photo Movies Search
	S q w e r t CAPS y u i o p
	a s d f g ≪ h j k i · c z x c v b → n m / v _
	24
	Use the navigational buttons to select, and press the enter button to
	confirm. Select OK and press the enter button, and then the files with
	matching keywords will be displayed on the screen.



4.5.3 Movie Library



Use the left / right button on the remote control to select the Movies tab.

Press the **up** / **down** button to select from Update, Search, All, Actor, Genre, and Year. And press the **enter** button to confirm.

Update	Select to update and index all the movies stored on the internal HDD to
opuate	the library.
	Music Photo Movies
	Update Search referencement All Loading Genre Year
Search	Select to search for movies by their names.
	Music Photo Movies Search L 1 2 3 4 5 OK 6 7 8 9 0 S q w e r 1 CAPS y u i 0 p a s d f g - h j k i Z x c w b -> n m 7 - Q = 1 1 z shim : . . .
	Use the navigational buttons to select, and press the enter button to
	confirm. Select OK and press the enter button, and then the files with
	matching keywords will be displayed on the screen.



Year	Select to search for movies by year.
	Music Photo Movies 2007 2005 2006 2008 1/17 1/17
	Press the up / down button to select the year, and press the enter button to confirm.
Quick-Search	You can also press the right button to turn on a Quick-Search bar while previewing movies in the library.
	Press the up / down button to select characters on the Quick-Search bar, and press the enter button to confirm. Movies with name starting with the specific characters will be displayed. Press the left button to delete
	characters, and press the back button to close the Quick-Search bar.

Note:

In order to use the search function more efficiently, you are encouraged to use the following rules to name the movies stored on the internal HDD.

Syntax: [Name][Actor][Genre][Year].extension

Examples: [Enchanted][Amy Adams][Love][2007].avi, [The.Dark.Knight][Christian Bale][Action][2008].avi, etc.

4.6 Movie Jukebox



(YetAnother)MovieJukebox is a command line tool, written in Java, which recursively scans your video library for video files (AVI, MKV, VIDEO_TS, BluRay, etc.) and analyzes these files in order to extract information like: year, language, subtitles, container, part, fps, audio and video codecs. Other movie and television information like, director, rating, etc. are collected using various plugins for online databases such as IMDb, TheMovieDB, TheTVDB, Allocine, FilmAffinity, FilmWeb, etc.

MovieJukebox then generates the indexes that are compatible for displaying in the AC Ryan Playon! series media boxes.

Getting Started

1. Launch YAMJ for A.C.Ryan

(Please download from www.acryan.com/downloads/YAMJ_Installer1.0.zip)



Launch the program by double clicking on the icon on your desktop or from the Start Menu, A.C.Ryan MovieJukebox

The program will prompt you to install Java runtime if it does not detect any Java installation in your system.



Please select Yes to proceed with the installation of Java.

2. Running YAMJ for A.C.Ryan



2.1 Select the directory of your stored movies in your product internal HDD, or on any external USB storage device or network attached storage (NAS) which you will use to run the MovieJukebox on the player.

Note: Generating the necessary information to a network device may take a longer time than doing the same via USB.

YAMJ GUI Config ((ACR) v1.0.3	
		A.C.Ryan
	YET ANOTHER MOVIE AC RYAN	
	File Save	v playondvr.com
Location of your F:\My Movies	Library file saved to - C:\A.C.Ryan MovieJukebox	S <u>e</u> lect Dir
Playon! path (Thi file:///My Movi	OK	Ises mediainfo
Create Start	Menu shortcut	(O) HEDIAINFO
Create Deskt	top shortcut	
<u>S</u> ave	<u>R</u> un / Update	<u>E</u> xit
Dow	nloaded from http://MediaPlayerSite.com/YAMJ_GUI_Cor	nfig_ACR

2.2 Press the Save button to save the directory information. Press Ok to close the dialog box.



2.3 Press Run/Update to start generating the Jukebox. An active internet connection is required to obtain the movie information.

Copying direct Copying direct	tory C:\A.C.Ryan tory C:\A.C.Ryan	MovieJukeboxskins\default\html\pictures MovieJukeboxskins\default\html\pictures	(4/ (5/ (67/ (8/) (112) (112) (114) (113) (114) (115) (118) (118)
Jukebox cleaning s Clean up temporary MovieJukebox proce Processing took Ø Press any key to o	y files ess completed at 0:00:30	Fri May 21 16:10:10 GMT+08:00 2010	-

2.4 Press any key to close the command window after the generation is completed.

3. Updating existing Jukebox

You can update the existing Jukebox if you have add/remove movies to the previously saved directory.



Launch Run or Update YAMJ by double clicking on the icon on your desktop or from the Start Menu, A.C.Ryan MovieJukebox

Running Movie Jukebox



From the Home menu screen, enter the Movie Jukebox menu

Please specify	v location of your Jukebox	
*	USB	
CARD	CARD	
	HDD	
⊈ ₽	Network	

Go to the location of your Jukebox where it was generated with YAMJ for A.C.Ryan

Please	e specify location of your Jukebox	
HDD	/tmp/ramfs/volumes	1/1
	Return	
	INTERNAL (HDD)	

Example, if your Jukebox information is generated and stored on the internal hard disk of your product, choose this selection



Upon entering the location, the system will search and display all generated Jukebox information for loading (if you have more than one)

Please specify loca	tion of your Jukebox	
HDD /tmp/ramfs/ve	olumes	2/2
Return		
index.htm /tmp	Jukebox or any changes had been made to it.	
index.htm /tmp	ramfs/ Selecting no will load this Jukebox based on previously saved information.	
	Yes No	

A message box will ask if you want to update the selected Jukebox

- Choose Yes if you are loading it for the first time or made any changes[#]
- Choose No to continue loading*

#: If you have add/remove any new contents to your current Jukebox, please generate again with Run or Update YAMJ and then select Yes to update and load with the new Jukebox information. Choosing Yes is also required for loading Jukebox for the first time.

*: Updating the Jukebox for the first time may take a while depending on the location of your stored Jukebox and the amount of movies this Jukebox has. You can speed load the same Jukebox again the next time by selecting No.



Selecting Other – All from the category page will display all cover arts in the Jukebox in a thumbnail layout. You can also use the category page to sort and display your movies according to Genres, Title, Rating, Year, etc.



Selecting any movie from the thumbnail will display the movie details as well as the movie synopsis, star rating, etc as generated by YAMJ for A.C.Ryan Press the Enter button on your remote control to start playing the movie. Enjoy.

4.7 Torrents

Turn on BitTorrent and SAMBA option in setup menu before using BitTorrent download function, and make sure the product is connected properly to a LAN or WLAN with Internet access. Select the **Torrents** icon at the home menu. You can see the status of torrents download progress and configure the BT download settings in this menu. Press **LEFT/RIGHT** button to enter into download menu or BT setup menu.

Adding a torrent

Locate your torrent file in Browser menu, then press **MENU** button to add the torrent to start downloading.

	All	Music	Photo	Movies	All	Music	Photo	
HDD HDD Ret	um				HDD HDD//BT Test			
🖿 BT					ubuntu-9.10-alternate-i	Return Rename Delete Add the tor	rent	
	.Ryan_logo.jpg .Ryan_logo_small.jp				ubuntu-9.10-server-i386			
AC	Ryan CeBIT 2010.fl	,		_	2/3			
A.C	C .Ryan_logo.jpg .Ryan_logo_small.jp	Ţ			 ubuntu-9.10-desktop-i386.i ubuntu-9.10-server-i386 	Rename Delete	eni	

Download Menu

After adding the BT torrent files, the download progress will be displayed in this menu.

Download	BT Setup	
ubuntu-9 10-alternate-i386 iso ubuntu-9 10-desktop-i386 iso	0%	ubuntu-9.10-alternate-i386.iso Download rate: 30.22KB Upload rate: 0Bytes
ubuntu-9,10-server-i386 iso	0%	Size: 689.57MB Peers: 42 Priority: 1

The following buttons can be used under this menu.

Button	Function
UP / DOWN	Move cursor up / down.
MENU	press to adjust the priority of the download task
PAUSE	Press to pause the download.

PLAY	Press to resume download.
STOP	Press to stop the download.
RETURN	Return to the previous menu.

BT setup Menu

Download	BT Setup		
Max Download		400KB/S	
Max Upload		80KB/S	
Inactive Switch		1 Hour	
Seed Time		1 Hour	
Auto Delete		Yes	
Max Torrent		3 Jabs	

In the **BT Setup** menu, you can configure the following settings. Use **UP/DOWN** and **ENTER** to change the settings.

- Set the maximum download rate.
- Set the maximum upload rate.
- Set the idle hours to start the next download automatically.
- Set the seeding hours.
- Set to delete the finished torrent files automatically.
- Set the maximum number of simultaneous download tasks.

4.8 Internet Feeds

This feature is an add-on function. All contents and services under this feature are provided by third-party service providers, our company does not offer any contents and services of this feature and is not responsible for any contents and services provided under this feature. Our company is not responsible for any operational stability of the contents and services, for example, if you cannot access certain web site for video streaming or news broadcast, or the $\frac{67}{83}$

content of a web site has been changed etc, are all responsibilities and controlled by the third-party service providers. If you find that these features are not operating correctly, please contact our customer service or visit our forum to obtain the relevant information.

Note:

• Make sure the product is connected properly to a LAN or WLAN with Internet access, please refer to '**3.4 Changing Network Settings**' for more details.

4.9 Internet Radio

This product integrates the SHOUTcast free Internet Radio portal. Select the **Internet Radio** menu at the home menu.

10	Station	
4/1	Genre	
٠	Favourite	
0.	Search	
		SHOUTcast Rad

Note:

- Make sure the product is connected properly to a LAN or WLAN with Internet access, please refer to '3.4 Changing Network Settings' for more details;
- When you enter the **Internet Radio** menu for the first time, it may take several seconds to load the stations from the portal.
- For more information on SHOUTcast, please visit their website: www.shoutcast.com

Button	Function
UP / DOWN	Move cursor up / down to select station, channel, and genre.
PREV / NEXT	Page up / down.
ENTER	Confirm and enter the selected menu.
MENU	Add / delete a station to / from Favorite while it is highlighted.
PLAY	Begin playback after a channel has been selected.
STOP	Stop playback.
RETURN	Return to the previous menu.

The following buttons can be used under this menu.

Station

- All loaded stations will be listed under this menu.

<u>Genre</u>

- You can search for stations by genre (pop, rock, jazz, etc.) under this menu.

Favorite

- Your favorite stations can be kept under this menu.

Search

- You can search for stations with the on-screen virtual keyboard under this menu.

4.10 File Copy

Select the **File Copy** menu from the home menu or press the **COPY** button on the remote control, which allows you to copy files between Removable Devices (Card, USB), HDD, and Network.



The following buttons can be used under the file copy menu.

Button	Function				
UP / DOWN	Move cursor up / down to select devices, folders				
RIGHT	Go to the next step.				
RED	Select (or cancel) folders or files (The selected items will be				
	marked).				
STOP	Cancel all selections.				
ENTER	Confirm the selected options.				

Please refer to the following steps to copy / move files / folders between devices.

- Step 1: Select the source device and enter to the directory of your source files.
- Step 2: Select the files you want to copy/move.
- Step 3: Select the destination device to copy/move the marked files.
- Step 4: Select **Copy** or **Move** to proceed.

4.11 Remote Control

This product comes with a unique remote control feature that allows user to remotely access from the internet to operate the following functions on the product via a built-in HTTP server.

Remote Control

Using the on-screen virtual remote control and use it like you would with the hand-held



Upload/download files

You can view the status of your internal hard disk or the attached USB storage device from anywhere over the internet.

Clicking on an hyperlink of your file name to download, or use the Browse button to find the file you wish to transfer to the internal hard disk, and then click on Upload to being transferring.



BitTorrent management

View and manage your BitTorrent tasks remotely over the internet.

REMOTE CONTROL Remote Control						
FILE TRANSMISSION						
Upload/Download, Playlist		•				
Devices		eiannar V	len			
Movie playlist						
Music playlist Picture playlist						
Bit Torrent		Start Stop XDel	lete		Setting +Add n	ew torrent
TIMER RECORD						
Schedules	No	Torrent file name	Size(MB) Priority	/ Percent	Peers	Speed(kB/s)
History						
	1	ubuntu-9.10-server-i386.iso	640.57 1	9%	0	0.00 kB/s
	2	ubuntu-9.10-desktop- i386.iso	689.97 1	11%	0	0.00 kB/s
	3 🗖	ubuntu-9.10-alternate- i386.iso	689.57 1	11%	0	0.00 kB/s

Schedule Recording

If you have missed scheduling a recording before you leave the house, you can still have it done just by logging on over the internet!

Player Web Management	*
REMOTE CONTROL Remote Control FILE TRANSMISSION Upload/Download, Playlist Devices Movie playlist	Timer Record Schedule No. Source Start time Length Status
Music playlist Picture playlist Bit Torrent	Source Video1 •
TIMER RECORD Schedules History	Start time 2010/07/02 \cdot 14 \cdot 33 \cdot Length 01 \cdot 00 \cdot
	Repeat Once Device HDD
	Add a new schedule

• View recording history status

You can check on your past recording history over the internet, a thoughtful implementation for you to check on your recordings while you are away from home.

FILE TRANSMISSION	Tim	er Ro	ecord]	Hist	ory	
Upload/Download, Playlist Devices	Result	Source	start time	length	Device	
Movie playlist	OK	Dtv3	07/02 12:50	-	HDD	Del
Music playlist	OK	Dtv2	07/02 13:00		HDD	Del
Picture playlist Bit Torrent	OK	Dtv4	07/02 13:25	00:10	HDD	Del
TIMER RECORD	OK	Dtv3	07/02 13:25	00:10	HDD	Del
Schedules	OK	Dtv2	07/02 13:55	00:05	HDD	Del
History	OK	Dtv2	07/02 14:00	00:05	HDD	Del

HTTP Server configuration

On your product,

- Assign a manual Fixed IP address for the product, for example 192.168.0.9 when you connect to your router either via wired or wireless connection.
- Assign the same subnet mask as your router, usually 255.255.255.0 and the gateway of your router (router's local IP address, usually 192.168.xxx.xxx). Please refer to your router documentation on getting these information from your router.
- Key in your router DNS IP address (primary or secondary)

On your router,

- Configure HTTP Server within your router's Virtual Server setting and key in the above IP address in example, 192.168.0.9 and change both the public and private port to 1024 which is port 80 by default.
- For your convenience, you can also choose to enable Dynamic DNS and sign up for a free DDNS domain at any of the website providing such free services. An example would be <u>www.dyndns.com</u>
- At your router's DDNS page, key in your host name and enter the same user name and password when you create a DDNS account. Please refer to your router documentation on getting these information from your router.

To access via HTTP server from out of your local network, launch a web browser such as Internet Explorer and at the address bar, key in either

 http://123.456.789.000:1024 where 123.456.789.000 is the WAN IP address of your router. Please refer to your router documentation on getting this information from your router.

Or

- Key in http://DDNS-HOST-NAME:1024, where DDNS-HOST-NAME is the host name which you have signed up for at your desired DDNS service provider.

4.12 SAMBA Server and Client

This player can be used either as a SAMBA Server or as a client.

SAMBA Client

- You can stream media files shared on the home network. Please refer to '4.4.5 A/V Streaming via Network' for more details.

SAMBA Server

- This product functions as a NAS (Network Attached Storage) device when it is attached to the home network via either Ethernet or WLAN. This feature allows users to store and retrieve large amounts of data from their own local network.
- When the network connection is done correctly and ready for use, please turn on
 BitTorrent and Samba function in the setup menu in advance (refer to 3.5 Changing
 Network Settings for more details), and then type in: <u>\\IP Address</u> in the Run window
 (click Run in the start menu) or in the address bar of a web browser, for example Internet
 Explorer on your PC (if the IP address of the product is 192.168.0.9, please type in:
 <u>\\192.168.0.9</u>), and click OK or press the Enter button on the keyboard.

Run	? 🛛
-	Type the name of a program, folder, document, or Internet resource, and Windows will open it for you.
Open:	\\192.168.0.9
	OK Cancel Browse

Under Windows Vista and Windows 7, please type in: $\underline{192.168.0.9}$ at the search bar, then press the Enter button on the keyboard.

\\192.168.0.9	×	Shut dow	vn 🕨

You can then manage the files stored on the internal hard disk of the product. In this way, you can also playback and copy files via network between your PC and the internal hard disk of this product.

4.13 FTP Server

This product can also function as a FTP Server when it is attached to your home network via wired or wireless connection.

FTP Sever Configuration

 You can configure the username and password of the FTP Server. Please refer to '3.5 Network setup' on doing so.

On your product,

- Assign a manual Fixed IP address for the product, for example 192.168.0.9 when you connect to your router either via wired or wireless connection.
- Assign the same subnet mask as your router, usually 255.255.255.0 and the gateway of your router (router's local IP address, usually 192.168.xxx.xxx). Please refer to your router documentation on getting these information from your router.
- Key in your router DNS IP address (primary or secondary)

On your router,

- Configure FTP Server within your router's Virtual Server setting and key in the above IP address in example, 192.168.0.9 and leave both the public and private port to 21 which is by default for most routers.
- For your convenience, you can also choose to enable Dynamic DNS and sign up for a free DDNS domain at any of the website providing such free services. An example would be <u>www.dyndns.com</u>
- At your router's DDNS page, key in your host name and enter the same user name and password when you create a DDNS account. Please refer to your router documentation on getting these information from your router.

Accessing from a FTP program

Using your favorite FTP application on your PC, an example would be ALFTP, which can be downloaded from http://www.altools.com/ALTools/ALFTP.aspx

At the FTP program connection page, you can either connect using your router's WAN IP address or via your DDNS host name.

Be sure to start the FTP service with your User Name and Password as discussed at FTP, '3.5 *Network setup*'

Enter site to c	onnect to		×
Site Information	SFTP Option		_
FTP Address	WAN IP address	•	
User ID	admin	Connect Anonymously	
Password	*****	✓ Save Password	
Port	21	Passive Mode	
Protocol	Automatic 💌		
			_
		OK Cancel	

FTP Address: Your router's WAN IP address

User ID: The User Name which was set under **FTP**, '*3.5 Network setup*' Password: The Password which was set under **FTP**, '*3.5 Network setup*'

Enter site to c	onnect to		×
Site Information	SFTP Option		
FTP Address	xxxxx.dyndns.org	•	
User ID	admin	Connect Anonymously	
Password	•••••	✓ Save Password	
Port	21	Passive Mode	
Protocol	Automatic 💌		
		OK Cancel	

FTP Address: Your DDNS host name

User ID:	The User Name which was set under FTP, '3.5 Network setup'
Password:	The Password which was set under FTP, '3.5 Network setup'

Elle Edit Transfers Tools Options He	elp									
Ste Map Connect Deconnect Concat	Upload Deventued	Type Server	Refresh	🚰 -						
B-1 /	1									💌 🔝
B and a state	Name			/ 3	Size Type	Modified	Owner	Group	User	
B movie	📕 8T				Folder	1/7/2010 9:31:0		nix.	THEX.	
E music	🗼 image				Folder	29/5/2010 11.4		19	ex.	
E REC	movie				Folder	29/6/2010 11:4		PK.	PK .	
	REC				Folder	29/6/2010 11.4.		ex.	18	
	in No.				Polder	23/9/2010/6:55	nox r	nex	nα	
B- Dugene	and the second se									•
B Public Documents	Name		1	Sce	Type	Modified				
Public Downloads	-									
B Public Music	Public Documents				File Folder	22/2/2009 11:0				
B Public Pictures	Public Downloads				File Folder File Folder	2/11/2006 8:48 2/11/2006 8:48				
Public Videos Computer	Public Music				File Folder	2/11/2006 8:48				
8 P Network	Public Videos				File Folder	18/3/2008 2:37				
Control Panel	H NTUSER			25603	DAT File	22/6/2010 10:0				
- E Recycle Bin										
< >	cal Directory	Sze Status	1164							
, rea decar) , a			Transfer or 33 PWO 33 CC FTP : 2 CC FTP : 2 CC FTP : 2 35 CWO / 35 CC FTP : 2 35 CWO / 35 CC FTP : 2 35 CWO / 35 35 35 35 35 35 35 35 35 35	57 "/" is the ourient o	working directory.					
			~~							
			<							2
(C1) 22,03GB Free		1							Sut	down after transfers complete

After login is successful, you will be able to upload/download files via FTP Server.

5. Upgrading the Firmware

The firmware is the operating system (OS) installed and running on the product. Firmware upgrades can bring new features, improvements and bug fixes.

(1) Copy 'install.img' or extension files to the root directory of a USB flash drive, and connect it to any of the USB host port of the product.

(2) Press and hold on to the **power** / **standby** button on the front panel of the product.

(3) Plug the power cable into the DC IN jack, wait for about 5 seconds or more, and then release your finger on the **power** / **standby** button;

Firmware installation will start shortly. There is another way for upgrading. Please refer to **System Update** and **Extension Info** in chapter '*3.6 Changing System Settings*' for more details.

6. Appendixes

6.1 Specifications

I/O INTERFACES SUPORTED:

- 3.5" SATA/SATA II HDD
- eSATA host port
- USB 2.0 host port x 2 (compatible to USB 1.1)
- Memory Card slot (supports SD/SDHC/MMC/MS/MS Pro)
- USB 2.0 device port (connecting to PC)
- Composite (CVBS) A/V IN jack
- Composite (CVBS) A/V OUT jack
- Component Y/Pb/Pr jack
- ANT.RF IN/OUT socket
- HDMI V1.3 interface
- S/PDIF coaxial & optical jack
- DC-IN 12V

FILE SYSTEM SURPORTED:

- Internal hard disk: NTFS
- External storage: FAT/FAT32/NTFS/EXT3/HFS+

CONTENT FORMATS SUPPORTED:

- AVI/MKV/TS/TP/TRP/M2TS/MPG/MP4/MOV/M4V/VOB/ISO/IFO/DAT/WMV/ASF/RM/ RMVB/FLV, resolution up to 720p/1080i/1080p
- MP3/OGG/WMA/WAV/AAC/FLAC
- HD JPEG/BMP/GIF/TIF/PNG

VIDEO CODECS SURPORTED:

- MPEG-1
- HD MPEG-2
- HD MPEG-4 SP/ASP/AVC (H.264)

- WMV9 (VC-1)
- RealNetworks (RM/RMVB) 8/9/10, up to 720p

AUDIO CODECS SURPORTED:

 MP2/3, OGG Vorbis, WMA (DRM, and Advanced Profile not supported), PCM, LPCM, MS-ADPCM, LC-AAC, HE-AAC, COOK, RA-Lossless

SUBTITLE FORMATS SURPORTED:

• SRT, SMI, SSA, ASS, IDX/SUB, SUB

NETWORK FEATURE

- 10/100Mbps Auto-Negotiation Ethernet
- 802.11b/g/n, up to 300Mbps (supported by optional Playon! Wireless-N USB adaptor)

VIDEO RECORDING

- Digital TV recording format: TS
- AV IN recording format: MPG(MPEG2,MP2)

Note: The specifications and design of this product are subject to change without notice.

6.2 Frequently Asked Questions

Question 1. When I try to disconnect the USB device, I keep on getting "The device 'Generic volume' cannot be stopped right now. Try stopping the device again later." message, what should I do?

Answer:

Close any program that might be accessing data on the player, including Windows® Explorer. If it does not work, close all programs and wait for another 20 seconds, then try the green arrow icon again. If it still does not work, you should shut down the player and disconnect the USB cable.

Question 2. I find new file names and folder names that I never created before or they have strange gibberish names.

Answer:

Most likely, the player's file allocation table (FAT) has been corrupted. This might be due to the player shutting down (due to low battery power) while reading or writing to your computer by the USB connection. Windows and Macintosh often write extra files to the hard disk such as finder.def or System volume info. These are normal and will not do any harm to the player.

Question 3. I used my player to transfer files back and forth between different computers. Will defragmenting the player hard disk do any harm to it?

Answer:

Defragmenting the player hard disk may be useful after having transferred many files to and from the player. It is never harmful to use the defragment on the player. Make sure no other programs are running while using the Windows® defragment utility. Make sure you have connected the player with the external power adapter during this procedure.

Question 4. My files have disappeared from the player.

Answer:

Make sure that you browse your files via the correct browser mode which means correct filtered views such as Photos, Music, or Movies.

Question 5. During power on, why does the TV will have a short flashing, blue screen or screensaver?

Answer:

This is normal, when the system initializes, it will setup the corresponding parameters so it can output the correct video signal to the TV, during the initializing time, the TV will receive incorrect signals or the signals will not be stable and will cause the TV screen to flash, some TV's will treat this as no signal, and will display a blue screen or screensaver.

Question 6. Why when I switch to Y/Pb/Pr 480p, 576p, 720p, 1080i, and 1080p, does the TV screen display an unwatchable picture?

Answer:

Please check if your TV supports Y/Pb/Pr 480p, 576p, 720p, 1080i, and 1080p output, if your TV does not support, please use the A/V signal display instead, press the TV SYSYEM button on the remote control, then switch the TV's video input to NTSC or PAL.

Question 7. Why is there no sound on movie or music playback when using Y/Pb/Pr component output?

Answer:

Y/Pb/Pr output is a video output only, and does not include sound signals. When using Y/Pb/Pr output, please plug the A/V OUT or the S/PDIF jack to output sound.

Question 8. I cannot get SSID name, the screen always displays: 'Can't get any SSID!!'

Answer:

When the WLAN USB Adapter is connected to the player, it needs some time to get initialized. Please wait for about 1~2 minutes and try refreshing the SSID list again.

Question 9. I cannot see files shared on my computer via Browser->Network menu.

Answer:

Please check following items:

- 1) Connect the player to network and obtain an IP address first;
- 2) Please enable NetBIOS of TCP/IP on computer;
- 3) Please check your PC's firewall settings;
- 4) Please enable your PC's 'Guest' account;
- 5) Please share the folders which you wish to browse on your PC, and make sure that 'Everyone' or 'Guest' has the right to access.

Question 10. I configured everything correctly, but still cannot get the wireless network or UPnP function to work.

Answer:

Are you using a firewall such as Norton Internet Security, McAfee Personal Firewall, Zone Alarm, etc. or even the built-in firewall of Windows XP? (Don't forget that Service Pack 2 for Windows XP automatically upgrades your firewall and turn it on by default)

If you have a firewall, it may need to be configured or have exceptions created to allow you to see and communicate with the player on the network. To test if your firewall is preventing network communication (including PING and access shared folders), try disabling it to see if you can connect. If you can connect with the firewall disabled, you may need to add the player to the 'Trusted' list or configure the firewall for local intranet access. Worst-case, disable your firewall long enough to use the player, then enable it again when done.

Question 11. I am using the 802.11n Wi-Fi dongle with an 802.11n wireless router, why the speed is still 802.11g 54Mbps rather than 300Mbps?

Answer:

The IEEE 802.11n Draft standard prohibits using high throughput with WEP or TKIP as the unicast cipher. If you use these encryption methods (e.g. WEP, WPA-TKIP), your data rate will drop to 54 Mbps. You may contact the Access Point or router manufacturer to download the latest firmware, or try other encryption methods (WPA2-AES or WPA2-TKIP), or choose to configure an unsecured profile, but this option is not recommended.

Question 12. Where can I find .torrent files for BitTorrent download?

Answer:

A lot of torrent sites can be found on the Internet, such as The Pirate Bay, Isohunt.com, TorrentPortal.com, Mininova.org, etc. Please take care of the contents you're downloading and their usage, which might cause copyright infringements and violate the local laws.

Question 13. Why do some supported photo formats, cannot be shown in the photo function?

Answer:

In the JPEG format there are different modes. The player doesn't support all the modes. So you have to change your photo format first as follow:

(1) Use Photoshop to open the photo;

(2) Choose "File" then "save as" from the menu, as the picture on the left hand side shows, select the picture format as JPEG, input the file name and click the "save" icon;

(3) After click on the "save" icon, a new window will appear as the picture on the right hand side shows, select "Baseline (standard)" or "Baseline optimized";

JPEG Options

- Image Options -

Format Options
 Baseline ("Standard")
 Baseline Optimized
 Progressive

Size

Quality: 10 Maximum 🗸

large file

~59.97K / 10.59s @ 56.6Kbps

Save As							<u>?X</u>
Save in:	📄 Sample Pictur	es	~	0 1	⊳		
My Recent Documents	Blue hils Sunset Water lifes Winter						
Desktop							
My Documents							
My Computer							
	File name:	Blue hills			*	Save	
My Network	Format:	JPEG (*JPG;*JPEG;*JPE)			~	Cancel	
	Save Optio	ns					
	Save:	As a Copy Alpha Channels Layers			otations t Colors		
	Color:		Use Proof Setup: Working CMYK				
	I Thumbr	ai 🗸	Use Lower Case Extension				
Use Adobe Diak	og						

(4) Click the "OK" icon.

Question14. Why couldn't the player find the hard disc?

Answer:

Make sure the firmware is installed correctly, and no system partitions on the HDD were deleted. If hard disc failure occurs, please backup your data and reinstall the firmware.

OK Cancel

Preview

Question15. Some functions like recording, time shift etc. do not work. What should I do?

Answer:

If you find some functions do not work properly on the player, please change system settings to the default (Refer to 3.6 for changing system settings).

6.3 Copyrights and Trademarks

Copyrights

All rights reserved. No part of this manual may be reproduced, or transmitted in any form or by any means, whether by electronically or mechanically, without the express written permission from the copyright holder.

Copyrighted materials, such as software, music files, or movies, are protected by local law, and may not be illegally copied or used without permission from the copyright owner.

Trademarks

Microsoft and Windows are registered trademarks of Microsoft Corporation.

All other trademarks are property of their respective holders.



Manufactured under license under U.S. Patent #'s: 5,451,942; 5,956,674; 5,974,380; 5,978,762; 6,487,535 & other U.S. and worldwide patents issued & pending. DTS and the Symbol are registered trademarks, & DTS 2.0+ Digital Out and the DTS logos are trademarks of DTS, Inc. Product includes software. © DTS, Inc. All Rights Reserved.



Manufactured under license from Dolby Laboratories. Dolby and the double-D symbol are registered trademarks of Dolby Laboratories.

6.4 Warranty

What your warranty does not cover:

-Acts of nature, such as fire, static discharge.

-Damage from unauthorized repair, alteration or accident.

-Damage from misuse or neglect.

-A unit that has been modified or incorporated into other products or is used for institutional or other commercial purposes.

-Loss of customer's software, firmware, information, or memory data.

-Improper handling or installation.

6.5 GPL Statement

This product contains free software which is licensed under the GNU General Public License. After you purchase this product, you may procure, modify or distribute the source code of the GPL/LGPL software that is used in this product.

To obtain a copy of our open source software, please contact our support center and we will provide you with a CD-ROM of the source code that is used, charging only the actual expense involved. However, please be noted that we cannot provide guarantee with the source code, and there is also no technical support for the source code from us.